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August 28, 2008

The Honorable Julia Patterson

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

At the request of the Sheriff, I am transmitting the enclosed ordinance that, if approved, will ratify the King County Police Officers Guild Memorandum of Understanding regarding a pilot project for recruitment of lateral deputies in the King County Sheriff’s Office (KCSO).  The authority granted by this ordinance is effective through December 31, 2012.

This Ordinance gives the Sheriff the authority to implement cash and leave bonuses for King County Sheriff’s Office lateral deputy recruits who successfully complete phases of training and commit to staying with the King County Sheriff’s Office for three years.  The agreement for this pilot project is based on the following findings:

1. Nationwide, law enforcement agencies are facing significant challenges in recruiting and hiring quality candidates;
2. The number of qualified candidates applying for positions as KCSO deputies have significantly decreased over the years and the new employees in these classifications ultimately hired by the KCSO represent only a small percentage of the number of original applicants;
3. The need for new hires has increased due to staffing needs in METRO, Sound Transit and other KCSO units.  The number of King County positions available at the Criminal Justice Training Academy are not sufficient to meet this need;
4. Effective law enforcement in King County depends on the continual successful recruiting of qualified candidates for positions such as KCSO deputies;
5. The environment for recruiting, hiring and retaining law enforcement officers is very competitive in the Puget Sound region and other local and west coast law enforcement agencies have successfully used bonuses as recruitment incentives;
6. The King County Human Resources Division agrees that the current recruiting techniques of the KCSO could benefit from being supplemented in order to meet the public safety needs of King County; and

7. The successful recruitment and retention of lateral deputies results in savings to King County in training costs because lateral deputies do not have to be put through the state academy, and it reduces the length of time spent in the KCSO to train newly hired deputies.
Recruitment bonuses are a tool that has been used successfully in response to growing concerns over recruitment difficulties in other large police departments, including San Diego County and Los Angeles County.  Local jurisdictions such as the Seattle Police Department, the Renton Police Department, and the Des Moines Police Department also pay recruitment bonuses.

The ordinance is effective through December 31, 2012, and gives the King County Sheriff the right to discontinue the program, with the approval of the Human Resources Division Director, if she finds it is not successful in accomplishing the goals of the program.

If you have questions, please contact Elizabeth Ford, Labor Relations Manager, at 
(206) 205-1566, at your convenience.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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